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Good morning Chairman Dolan, Vice Chairman Cirino, Ranking Member Sykes and members of the 
Committee. My name is Mike Schoedinger and I currently serve as the President of the Ohio Funeral 
Directors Association (OFDA). I am here today on behalf of OFDA, which proudly represents nearly 
1,000 funeral homes and over 4,300 professional licensees employed by those firms, residing in all of 
Ohio’s 88 counties. Ohio is often regarded as the gold standard in the funeral profession, thanks in large 
part to the legislature’s thoughtful approach to governing our profession. 

 

Today, I would like to ask for your assistance in restoring a House-passed provision of the budget 
dealing with crematory operator permits that was removed in the Senate’s substitute bill.  

 

Reinstating the Crematory Operator Permit 
As you may recall, we had a very robust dialogue during the last General Assembly on House Bill 509, 
which proposed changes to the state’s licensing boards. We are grateful to all members of the Senate, 
particularly Senator Cirino and Senator Johnson, for working with OFDA to address the majority of our 
concerns throughout the process. There was only one outstanding item from that bill that there 
appeared to be some confusion on in the waning hours of lame duck that we hope will be addressed in 
the budget bill. 

 

In 2017, OFDA and the Ohio Board of Embalmers and Funeral Directors (OBEFD) asked the legislature 
to require the individual crematory operator to be licensed, in addition to the crematory facility.  We did 
so to be certain that the person operating the crematory is properly trained and vetted and the process 
in Ohio is working very well. Throughout the country, crematory operators must have training 
provided by one of four national entities and state application requirements must be met before they 
are granted licensure. The industry standards training provided by national partners is the first step.  
The second step belongs to the individual states that then license individuals to make sure the 
operators are current on their own state’s laws, rules, and regulations as well as critical background 
checks on the individual. This state permit is not duplicative of the national training.  A main reason 
that the licensure exists in various states is the due to lack of oversight. Over 20 years ago, the Tri-State 
Crematory scandal occurred in Noble, Georgia, gaining national attention when 350 decomposing 
bodies were found on the property of a crematory facility.  Since that time, numerous other reports 
have been released of smaller scale, with two being reported in Indiana, a state that has not adopted 
crematory operator licensure.  

 

House Bill 509 from the 134th General Assembly required that Ohio’s crematory operator permit 
sunset at the end of 2024.  We believe this is a dangerous precedent to set for Ohio’s consumers. 



There are examples prevalent in other states without a crematory operator permit where unscrupulous 
individuals do not handle or transport bodies correctly, do not store bodies properly prior to 
cremation, do not provide families with the cremated remains of their loved one; or facilities are not 
run properly casing panic in the communities when discolored or a massive amount of smoke emits 
from a crematory.  

 

These situations have made national news because the state has no way to ensure compliance because 
they do not require crematory operators to be permitted. We want to prevent these types of scenarios 
from happening in Ohio, which is exactly why OFDA believes it is critically important to have certified 
crematory operators who are accountable for cremations. As the Association and the OBEFD have 
shared previously, if only the facility is licensed, there is no way to discipline the operator for these 
types of offenses. 

 

Amended Substitute House Bill 33 as announced yesterday reverts to current law, sunsetting the 
crematory operator permit. We ask that the language included by the House, which restores this 
permit, be reinstated. As cremation rates increase across the United States, and liability concerns 
increase, the importance of proper training and oversight for crematory operators is even more 
important.  The Cremation Association of North America supports Ohio’s efforts and commends the 
state for its implementation of the licensure in 2017.  We would appreciate your support in restoring 
the House language on this provision critical to our profession. 

 
Thank you for allowing me to testify on the latest version of Amended Substitute House Bill 33. I realize 
it may not be common practice for practitioners to stand here and ask for more regulation, but I and 
our association believe this is the right thing to do as it protects Ohio citizens and consumers in every 
county in this state. I am happy to answer any questions you may have. 


